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Florida A & M University

Full Board of Trustees Meeting

Grand Ballroom

Tallahassee, Florida

Trustees Present:  Challis Lowe, Chairperson; William Jennings, Vice-Chairperson; 

Phillip Agnew; Regina Benjamin; Laura Branker; Al Cardenas; Mary Diallo;       Pamela Duncan; Spurgeon McWilliams

Trustees Absent:  W. George Allen; R.B. Holmes; Leerie Jenkins

Minutes/Summary

President Castell Bryant led the Board of Trustees on a guided tour of the new Campus Recreation Center at 8:30 a.m. prior to the Full Board meeting.

The meeting was called to order at 9:35 a.m. by Chairperson Lowe.  A roll call established that a quorum was present.  Chairperson Lowe announced that the morning session would begin with an Executive Session on Collective Bargaining in the Embassy Room.  The Agenda was approved with the addition of one Discussion Item: Recruitment and Retention, and the Minutes (June 29 and July 14, 2006) were approved with corrections.  The meeting moved to Executive Session at 9:55 a.m., and Chairperson Lowe stated the Full Board meeting would re-convene as soon as practicable.

The Full Board reconvened at 1:10 p.m. with opening comments by Chairperson Lowe, that included brief remarks about the Emergency Meeting (by telephone on July 14, 2006, at 10:00 a.m.), and the necessity for an immediate response to two volatile items, the termination of Inspector General Michael Brown and the Preliminary Audit findings on June 23, 2006.  Further she stated that although regrettable, she was reassured by the findings.

Chairperson Lowe continued by stating that Florida A&M University still has many bridges to cross and that the waters flow freely and rapidly.  She re-iterated that the Board of Trustees would be more effective if it worked together, and she stressed decisions should be made by the group and supported by the group.  She asked that hidden agendas be kept out of proceedings.  Further, Chairperson Lowe expressed her pride over the great honor bestowed upon the University by Black Enterprise naming FAMU the Number 1 college in the nation for African Americans.  She called for the President’s Report.
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President Bryant began by publicly thanking Black Enterprise Magazine for their support of the University.  She continued by stating that the School Year 2006-2007 had a very successful opening.  Her assessment was based in part upon compliments from parents and students about the condition of the dormitories and fewer and shorter financial aid lines.  To date the Financial Aid Office has processed more than 10,000 awards.  She addressed the 2006-2007 decline in enrollment by stating that in an effort for the University to become more fiscally responsible that some students were unable to enroll because of delinquent financial obligations from previous semesters.  President Bryant shared enrollment numbers:  12,125 in 2005-2006 and 11,700 in 2006-2007. The current enrollment represents an increase in full-time students, particularly at the junior and senior level, and a decrease in part-time students. She stated that graduate enrollment and professional enrollment yield the biggest dollars.


President Bryant concluded her report by complimenting Dr. Eva Wanton, Mr. James McMillan and Dr. Vincent June for their efforts regarding the successful opening of the school year.


Chairperson Lowe called for Committee Reports, which would be limited as closely as possible to three (3) minutes due to the lateness of the hour.


For Academic Affairs, Dr. Debra Austin, Vice President for Academic Affairs reported that the 3-day Faculty Planning Conference, which focused on Institutional Effectiveness, was a success.  Dr. Belle Wheelan, Executive Director of SACS and Dr. Boyce Williams from NCATE both made presentations to the FAMU faculty.  Additionally, Vice President Austin discussed the SACS Quality Enhancement Program (QEP) and explained that it is to be a focused topic that engages the University Strategic Plan and the Budget.  The faculty has generated seven (7) potential topics; an evaluation team will select one topic.  Also she announced that there are several specialized accreditation processes taking place:
1. College of Law (limited visit) – October 2006

2. School of Social Work - 2006
3. College of Pharmacy – November 2006

4. College of Education/Teacher Education (focused) December 2006

Vice President Austin concluded the report by stating that Dr. Grace Ali had conducted a comprehensive review of academic programs, and that she has been hired as Chief Financial Officer for the University.
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Dr. Vincent June, Vice President for Student Affairs provided the Student Affairs Report.  He stated that this has been a good year for essential functions such as enrollment and student life.  Diamond Hall has been renovated and other renovations will continue.  With regards to enrollment, there are 1,973 First-Time-in-College (FTIC) enrollees; 164 transfer enrollees; 2,240 campus residents, with a 96% dormitory occupancy rate.  Further, he announced that strategies for enrollment management have been developed as well as a new recruitment module.

Dr. Keith Jackson, Vice President for Research announced a 12% increase for research dollars, totaling 54 million; there are 537 active awards.  Further, he stated that FAMU is #7 for research dollars in the State of Florida and #4 among other HBCU’s , and that the 3 who outranked FAMU have medical schools.  Also he explained that other schools in the State University System are granted more research dollars than FAMU.  He spoke of Centers for Excellence and stated that FAMU will submit at least 3 proposals this academic year.  Vice President Jackson expressed pride over FAMU’s restored relationship with the National Science Foundation.  In response to Chairperson Lowe’s query about the status of grant closures, Vice President Jackson stated that all have been addressed and that we are up-to-date.


Mr. Nelson Townsend, Athletic Director reported that the Department of Athletics has made great progress in both compliance and marketing.  He stated that all compliance requirements have been met for the NCAA and that FAMU was the first institution to meet all requirements for MEAC.  Mr. Townsend announced that 6 academic advisors had been hired and that eighty-three (83) football players met all academic requirements with only 1 player on academic hold.  He expressed pride over the fact that football players were complimented for their behavior on an airplane trip.  With regards to marketing, Mr. Townsend stated that negotiations have begun for classics and bowl games to be highlighted on the Wheaties cereal boxes.  Other notable accomplishments include:  an increase in ticket sales; double radio coverage; near completion of the field house; and an air conditioned gymnasium.  
At the conclusion of Mr. Townsend’s Report on Athletics, President Castell Bryant made several observations/announcements:
1. no student will be allowed to begin a major in an area that is not Board 

approved;

2. eligibility requirements for extra-curricula activities will be enforced;

3. a zero tolerance policy for hazing has been adopted (she mentioned the band 

incident);

4. FAMU’s 6 recommendations for non-compliance regarding Substantive

Changes for 1998 (a written report addressing each recommendation must
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be submitted to SACS by October 10, 2006, and results will be received

at the 2006 SACS Annual Meeting in Orlando in December )
President Bryant continued by stating that there are unexpected areas and challenges that must be faced daily.  One of these areas is the review of faculty credentials, and an update will be provided at the December BOT meeting.  Trustee Diallo asked for clarification of majors in non-approved programs.  President Bryant stated that some off-campus programs are in question.


Trustee Benjamin, Chairperson of the Budget and Finance Committee, handed out unedited notes from the Budget and Finance Workshop held on August 7-8, 2006.  There were three (3) Focus Items:
1. Hiring a CEO

2. Setting Policy

3. Fiduciary Responsibility

Many aspects of the Budget were discussed including PECO (monitoring and reporting); Sponsored Research; DSO’s (Foundation, National Alumni Association, Boosters; and the Florida Classic Consortium).  Operating procedures, calendars and reporting procedures for each of the DSO’s were discussed.  Administrators for each of the DSO’s were designated and charged to bring his/her respective organization into compliance which is to be approved by the Board of Trustees.  President Castell Bryant asked that the FAMU DRS be addressed in a special meeting/session.  A request was made that a list of University contracts of $100,000 or more per year be provided to the FAMU BOT Budget Committee including the Atlanta Classic, for which General Counsel Elizabeth McBride and Chief Financial Officer Grace Ali were given the charge.

The Report of the Budget and Finance Workshop was APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.

Trustee Branker introduced the new Chief Financial Officer, Dr. Grace Ali, and stated that she is comforted by her credentials and experience (CPA, PhD).


Dr. Ali provided a detailed Overview of the Total University Budget that addressed the Legislative Budget Request, PECO, DSO and Education and General Operating Budget.  She also provided a list of estimated expenditures in the form of a Summary by Major Cost Centers.

The Budget Report was APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
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Trustee Cardenas reported for the Facilities Planning Committee and was assisted with schedules by Mr. Clarence Stallworth, Associate Vice President for Facilities and Construction.  The following items needed approval:

A. Jones Hall Renovation Contract Negotiation – APPROVED 

UNANIMOUSLY
B. Resolution No. 03-06 Bond Financing – APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY
C. Resolution No. 05-06 Approving the Campus Development Agreement with 

the City of Tallahassee – APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY
D. Fixed Capital Outlay Schedule (will update at December Meeting)

When asked about the status of FAMU DRS and Phase II of the Recreation Center, Mr. Stallworth responded that both are on schedule.


Trustee Branker provided the Presidential Search Committee Update.  She stated that the position has been widely publicized and that the last day for nominations, applications and personal search by the Hollins Group is December 5, 2006.  By December 6, the Group will have completed its review and provide a list of ten (10) candidates to the  Search Committee.  Those ten (10) names will be reduced to five (5) by the end of December.  The final five (5) candidates will visit FAMU during the month of January.  By the March 8 BOT Meeting, a finalist will be presented to the Board.  The schedule for hiring a president must be ratified by the Board of Governors (BOG); Chairperson Lowe will make the presentation at the next BOG meeting.


Discussion ensued:


Trustee McWilliams requested that at least 3 candidates be presented to the Full Board because he did not want the BOT/Search Committee to delegate responsibility to Hollins to hire for us.


Chairperson Lowe asked about the possibility for out-of-town Trustees to meet candidates as well as the local Trustees.


Trustee Cardenas felt that the Search Committee should explore the candidate in great details but that the Full Board should be allowed to participate in the process.

Trustee Branker stated that Full Board participation is encouraged and welcomed.


Trustee Agnew inquired about other media advertisement.  Trustee Branker stated that the Hollins Group had established a web portal.


Trustee Diallo asked when had the advertisement appeared in the Chronicle of Higher Education.  Trustee Branker answered September 5.
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In response to Trustee Agnew’s concern about recruitment and retention, it was added as a Discussion Item.  Dr. Vincent June, Vice President for Student Affairs, deferred to Ms. Danielle Kennedy-Lamar.  She announced that as of October, FAMU has a new webpage and that the recruitment calendar is on the Web.  Discussion followed:

Trustee Cardenas inquired about community college recruitment efforts.  Ms. Kennedy-Lamar stated that it is in the developmental stages and that they are seeking a community college recruiter.

Trustee Duncan asked if the National Alumni Association was involved.  Kennedy-Lamar said that some alumni had been contacted and they plan to contact more.

Trustee Agnew asked about the vacant deans search.  President Bryant stated that the 4th should be completed within the next 4 weeks.

Six persons made Public Comments:

1. Lily and Tiffany Gardner – Pharmacy Reinstatement Policy (President Bryant agreed to work to bring closure)

2. Roosevelt Wilson, Capital Outlook Publisher – Degeneration of the University;

Intimidation

3. Dr. Barbara Thompson, UFF President – Contract Negotiations; SBI 8 

Layoffs/Recall; Board Failure

4. Dr. William Tucker, UFF Chief Negotiator – Faculty Tenure and Promotion;

Faculty Raises from 2005-2006; contracts

5. Dr. Booker Daniels – Professional Development for SBI – Concerns over his

dismissal after 14 years
6. Dr. Ron Tate – His credentials and his dismissal from SBI

The Meeting adjourned at 3:25 p.m.

